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            board of selectmens 
MEETING MINUTES

   Monday, November 16, 2015
         Swampscott, MA 01907
Called to Order: A meeting of the Swampscott Board of Selectman was held at the Swampscott High School, 200 Essex Street, Swampscott, Mass at 7:00P.M.
Attendance:  Chairman, Naomi Dreeben, Vice Chair, Laura Spathanas, Selectman John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, Peter Spellios, and Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator. 
Disability Commission update:

Mr. Jim Badger, Co-chair of the Disability Commission spoke on the following concerns and request. 

· Cross Walk lights in Town not functioning

· Proper blockage when the Town is doing street repairs. Use of solid barriers should be used instead of cones which the visually impaired cannot see. 

· Curb cuts on Humphrey Street. 
· Crosswalk safety concerns. 
· Crosswalk safety at Columbia Street near the train station.
· Traffic lights at New Ocean Street and Burrill Street does not work properly, has a continuing beeping sound, State owns this, DPW Director , Gino Cresta, has been working on this being fixed.
Open Discussion & Vote by the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to support the House Bill No.  H2870 & H2871an act relative to gas leaks repairs during road projects and signed the resolution, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.  Representative Lori Ehrlich was in attendance for this request. 
Humphrey Street / Improvement Planning:

Pete Kane, Town Planner spoke on recommendations of upgrades & improvements on Humphrey Street. 

· Street Banners

· Bike Racks

· Bike lane to be added in each direction

· Colored and or stamped crosswalks in two locations

· Trees to be planted

· Improvements to Pedestrian crosswalks.

Open Discussion: Aggregate Industries Dust Study: 

The following were discussed: 

· Eugene Bardon, Chair of the Earth Removal Advisory Committee commented that his committee has approved the Dust Study as presented. Mr. Bardon stated that ERAC had also done a dust study in December of 2014. 
· Mr. Bardon stated that the dust is not all coming from the Quarry. 
· Attorney Chris Drucas for Aggregate Industries was present.
· Mark Wallace, Principal / Tech Environmental spoke in detail on the Dust Study. 
· Lisa Young, Director of Land and Environment was present.
· Dust study was done in a 14 day time frame. 

· Two week study completed regarding the edge of the quarry and a home on Minerva Street.  The study showed lower than average required dust in both areas.

· Resident of Minerva Street reported less dust than normal during the course of this two week study. 

· Changes will be implemented in the future as Aggregate Industries will provide payment for continued studies, with the Town hiring an independent consultant, and the Town Administrator will request the Health Director consult on any continuing issues. 

· Selectman Spellios does not agree with the dust study. Selectman Spellios asked what besides the wind were factors in the study. 
· Selectman Callahan thought the dust study was much above the norm than he had thought.  Selectman Callahan asked how far dust travels. 
· Selectman Dreeben asked ERAC for an update of the construction on Paradise Road. 

· Selectman Spellios suggested that Jeff Vaughan, Director of the Board of Health work with ERAC on the issue of dust and peoples overall health on this subject. 
New & Old Business: 
Selectman Dreeben inquired on the status of a new Building Inspector and had been informed the job opening has been posted.
Selectman Dreeben reminded residents of the upcoming Special Town Meeting. 

Selectman Dreeben inquired about the Vinnin Square Traffic Study. (Mr., Younger spoke during his report on this subject). 

Selectman Spellios asked why no has spoken to the Article 6 Committee regarding the new Building Inspector’s position. 
Progress continuing on the Senior Center and the School Contract on their shared responsibilities. 

Selectman Dreeben spoke on the Community Compact, recommendation by the Renewable Energy Committee which has by recognized by the State. 

Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the First Church, 40 Monument Avenue, Swampscott, Mass to hang a banner to advertise their Holiday Fair to be held on November 7, 2015 to November 21, 2015, seconded by Selectman Strauss.
Appointment:
The Board voted 4-5 on a motion by Selectman Strauss to appoint Michael Chakoutis, 65 Essex Street, Swampscott, Mass to DPW Department as a mechanic equipment and heavy operator effective December 2015, seconded by Selectman Callahan.  

Reappointment to the following Board and Committees:
The Board unanimously voted on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the re-appointments to the following Board & Committees, Andrew’s Chapel, Earth Removal Advisory Committee, Harbor and Waterfront Advisory Committee, Recreation Commission, Renewable Energy Committee, Open Space Committee, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. (See attached list of appointments and tabled appointments). 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Callahan to appoint Glenn Kessler, 29 Puritan Lane, Swampscott, Mass to the Harbor and Waterfront Advisory Committee, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.  Selectman Strauss did not vote on the above appointment and supports applicant Kenneth Hahn to the Harbor and Waterfront Advisory Committee.  

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Peter Spellios to appoint Rebecca Leblanc as a full time member to the Renewable Energy Committee, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 

Comments by the Board / Appointments.
· Open discussion on terms took place

· Some re-appointments were tabled at this time

· Selectman Spellios will work on the mission of the new Communications Committee and report back to the Board. 
· Selectman Strauss stated he has a difficult time not re-appointing long standing members of committees. 

· Selectman Callahan spoke on his thought of it not being fair to some Committee’s when long term members do not show up to meetings when there are others who would like to be on a committee. 

· Selectman Dreeben stated going forward with new appointments and re-appointment the policy going forward should be to work on membership whether new volunteers or re-appointments, Selectman Dreeben would like to see going forward be more open to new volunteers willing to serve. 
Town Administrator’s Report:

Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator spoke on the following items: 
· Update on Building Department permit fees.

· School policy on fingerprinting has to go through the state level not the local Police Department.  

· Conference phones now in the conference rooms in Town Hall. 

· Town Hall doors now have installed handicapped automatic door openings which should be fully functional by the end of November.  

· Storage Units / PODS being used on public property/ PODS now require a permit from the Town.  
· Vinnin Square traffic study going forward with trying to keep the left hand turn at the Eastern Bank on Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass from being used, and the preventing of drivers from going straight across the intersection from Bank of America and Staples.  
Selectman’s Time: 

Selectman Strauss sent his condolences the family of the late Mr. Charles Marcou.

Selectman Dreeben spoke on upcoming Holiday events happening in Town such as the Skating Rink at Town Hall and the Holiday Parade.
Adjournment: 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Strauss to adjourn the meeting seconded by Selectman Callahan. 

By Attest:  
Maureen Shultz, 
Board of Selectman  

